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(2) The person applying for or receiv-
ing the benefits must certify in writing 
on Form AD–1026 that such person will 
not produce an agricultural commodity 
on highly erodible land, or designate 
such land for conservation use; or plant 
an agricultural commodity on a con-
verted wetland; or convert a wetland to 
make possible the production of an ag-
ricultural commodity during the crop 
year in which the person is seeking 
such benefits, unless such actions are 
exempt, under § 12.5, from the provi-
sions of § 12.4 of this part; 

(3) A person may certify application 
of practices required by the person’s 
conservation plan. NRCS shall permit a 
person who makes such a certification 
with respect to a conservation plan to 
revise the conservation plan in any 
manner, if the same level of conserva-
tion treatment provided for by the con-
servation system under the person’s 
conservation plan is maintained. NRCS 
may not revise the person’s conserva-
tion plan without the concurrence of 
the person; 

(4) The person applying for a FSA di-
rect or guaranteed farm credit program 
loan must certify that such person 
shall not use the proceeds of the loan 
for a purpose that will contribute to 
excessive erosion on highly erodible 
land or to conversion of wetlands for 
the purpose, or to have the effect, of 
making the production of an agricul-
tural commodity possible; and 

(5) The person applying for the bene-
fits must authorize and provide rep-
resentatives of USDA access to all land 
in which such person has an interest 
for the purpose of verifying any such 
certification. 

(b) Availability to other agencies. Each 
agency of USDA shall make all certifi-
cations of compliance received by such 
agency and the results of investiga-
tions concerning such certifications of 
compliance available to other agencies. 

(c) Compliance. A certification made 
in accordance with this section does 
not relieve any person from compliance 
with provisions of this part. 

§ 12.8 Affiliated persons. 
(a) Ineligibility of affiliated persons. In-

eligibility of an individual or entity 
under this part for benefits shall also 
be an ineligibility for benefits for ‘‘af-

filiated persons’’ as defined in this sec-
tion. 

(b) Affiliated persons of an individual. 
If the person requesting benefits is an 
individual, the affiliated persons are: 

(1) The spouse and minor child of 
such person or guardian of such child; 
except that spouses who establish to 
the satisfaction of the COC that oper-
ations of the husband and wife are 
maintained separately and independ-
ently shall not be considered affiliates; 

(2) Any partnership, joint venture, or 
other enterprise in which the person or 
any person listed in paragraphs (b)(1) 
has an ownership interest or financial 
interest; unless such interest is held in-
directly through another business en-
terprise; or 

(3) Any trust in which the individual, 
business enterprise, or any person list-
ed in paragraph (b)(1) is a beneficiary 
or has a financial interest, unless such 
interest is held indirectly through an-
other business enterprise. 

(c) Affiliated persons of an entity. If 
the person who has requested benefits 
from USDA is a corporation, partner-
ship, or other joint venture, the affili-
ated persons are any participant or 
stockholder therein of the corporation, 
partnership, or other joint venture, ex-
cept for persons who have an indirect 
interest through another business en-
terprise in such corporation, partner-
ship, or other joint venture or persons 
with a 20 percent or less share in a cor-
poration. 

(d) Limitation. Any reduction in pay-
ments which results only from the ap-
plication of the affiliation provisions of 
this section to a partnership, joint ven-
ture, trust, or other enterprise shall be 
limited to the extent of interest held in 
such partnership, joint venture, trust, 
or other enterprise by the person or 
business enterprise that committed the 
violation. However, for violations for 
which the business enterprise is consid-
ered directly responsible under the pro-
visions of this part, the business enter-
prise shall be subject to a full loss of 
benefits, including those instances in 
which the business enterprise has an 
interest in the land where the violation 
occurred or where the business enter-
prise had an interest in the crops pro-
duced on the land. 
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(e) Avoidance of this part. Limitations 
on affiliation shall not apply as needed 
to correct for any action that would 
otherwise tend to defeat the purposes 
of this part. 

§ 12.9 Landlords and tenants. 

(a) Landlord eligibility. (1) Except as 
provided in paragraph (a)(2) of this sec-
tion, the ineligibility of a tenant or 
sharecropper for benefits (as deter-
mined under § 12.4) shall not cause a 
landlord to be ineligible for USDA pro-
gram benefits accruing with respect to 
land other than those in which the ten-
ant or sharecropper has an interest. 

(2) The provisions of paragraph (a)(1) 
of this section shall not be applicable 
to a landlord if the production of an ag-
ricultural commodity on highly erod-
ible land or converted wetland by the 
landlord’s tenant or sharecropper is re-
quired under the terms and conditions 
of the agreement between the landlord 
and such tenant or sharecropper and 
such agreement was entered into after 
December 23, 1985, or if the landlord 
has acquiesced in such activities by the 
tenant or sharecropper. 

(b) Tenant or renter eligibility. (1) The 
ineligibility of a tenant or renter may 
be limited to the program benefits list-
ed in § 12.4(c) accruing with respect to 
only the farm on which the violation 
occurred if: 

(i) The tenant or renter shows that a 
good-faith effort was made to comply 
by developing an approved conserva-
tion plan for the highly erodible land 
in a timely manner and prior to any 
violation of the provisions of this part; 
and 

(ii) The owner of such farm refuses to 
apply such a plan and prevents the ten-
ant or renter from implementing cer-
tain practices that are a part of the ap-
proved conservation plan; and 

(iii) FSA determines that the lack of 
compliance is not a part of a scheme or 
device as described in § 12.10. 

(2) If relief is granted under para-
graph (b)(1) of this section, the tenant 
or renter must actively apply those 
conservation treatment measures that 
are determined to be within the control 
of the tenant or renter. 

§ 12.10 Scheme or device. 

All or any part of the benefits listed 
in § 12.4 otherwise due a person from 
USDA may be withheld or required to 
be refunded if the person adopts or par-
ticipates in adopting any scheme or de-
vice designed to evade, or which has 
the effect of evading, the provisions of 
this part. Such acts shall include, but 
are not limited to, concealing from 
USDA any information having a bear-
ing on the application of the provisions 
of this part or submitting false infor-
mation to USDA or creating entities 
for the purpose of concealing the inter-
est of a person in a farming operation 
or to otherwise avoid compliance with 
the provisions of this part. Such acts 
shall also include acquiescence in, ap-
proval of, or assistance to acts which 
have the effect of, or the purpose of, 
circumventing these regulations. 

§ 12.11 Action based upon advice or ac-
tion of USDA. 

The provisions of part 718 of this 
Title, as amended, relating to perform-
ance based upon the action or advice of 
a County Committee (COC) or State 
FSA Committee shall be applicable to 
the provisions of this part. In addition, 
if it is determined by the appropriate 
USDA agency that the action of a per-
son which would form the basis of any 
ineligibility under this part was taken 
by such person in good-faith reliance 
on erroneous advice, information, or 
action of any other authorized rep-
resentative of USDA, the appropriate 
agency may make such benefits avail-
able to the extent that similar relief 
would be allowed under 7 CFR part 718. 

§ 12.12 Appeals. 

Any person who has been or who 
would be denied program benefits in 
accordance with § 12.4 as the result of 
any determination made in accordance 
with the provisions of this part may 
obtain a review of such determination 
in accordance with the administrative 
appeals procedures of the agency which 
rendered such determination. Agency 
appeal procedures are contained in the 
Code of Federal Regulations as follows: 
FSA, part 780 of this title; NRCS, part 
614 of this title; Rural Utilities Service, 
part 1900, subpart B of this title. 
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